# **NEWS AND NOTES**

### 1964 ANNUAL MEETING AND SLATE OF OFFICERS FOR 1964-65

The 1964 Annual Meeting of the Association will be held September 9-12 at the Pick-Congress Hotel in Chicago, Illinois. Professor Leon D. Epstein of the University of Wisconsin is Chairman of the Program Committee.

At the Annual Business Meeting the Nominating Committee (comprised of J. Austin Ranney, University of Wisconsin, Chairman; Rupert Emerson, Harvard University; Robert Scalapino, University of California (Berkeley); Avery Leiserson, Vanderbilt University; James W. Prothro, University of North Carolina; and Ruth G. Weintraub, Hunter College, will propose the following officers for 1964-65:

President Elect: Gabriel A. Almond, Stanford University Vice Presidents: Samuel H. Beer, Harvard University

Marian D. Irish, Florida State University
James L. McCamy, University of Wisconsin

Secretary: Malcolm E. Jewell, University of Kentucky

Treasurer: Max M. Kampelman, Washington, D. C. Members of the Marver H. Bernstein, Princeton University

Council for two James S. Coleman, University of California, Los Angeles

Years: David Easton, University of Chicago Charles D. Farris, University of Florida

Ernst B. Haas, University of California, Berkeley

Warren E. Miller, University of Michigan Joseph Tanenhaus, New York University

John C. Wahlke, State University of New York, Buffalo

### PROGRAM COMMITTEE: 1965 ANNUAL MEETING

The 1965 Annual Meeting of the Association will be held in Washington, D. C. at the Sheraton-Park Hotel, September 5-11. Early appointment of the Program Committee for the meeting makes it timely now to invite anyone having program suggestions for the occasion to convey them as soon as may be convenient, and prior to October, 1964, to the Chairman or an appropriate member of the Committee. Members of the 1965 Program Committee are:

H. Field Haviland, Jr., The Brookings Institution, Chairman

Alan K. Campbell, Syracuse University, State and Local Government and Politics

Robert A. Dahl, Yale University, Political Theory

Gerald Freund, Rockefeller Foundation, International Relations and Foreign Policy

Arthur Maass, Harvard University, National Government and Politics Steven Muller, Cornell University, Comparative Government and Politics, Western Areas

Fred W. Riggs, Indiana University, Public Administration

John P. Roche, Brandeis University, Public Law

Bryce Wood, Social Science Research Council, Comparative Government and Politics, Developing Nations

The Program Committee invites younger members of the Association to submit papers for consideration to the appropriate section chairmen listed above. This procedure replaces separately organized selected-paper or volunteer-paper panels but is designed to afford the same opportunity. To be considered, papers should be submitted no later than December 1, 1964.

## WASHINGTON OFFICE ACTIVITIES

Legislative Operations Roundtable—Some 25 career civil servants, Grades 15 to 18, attended the third in a series of week-long legislative operations seminars co-sponsored by the Association and the Civil Service Commission. The program, from April 27 to May 1, included the following discussion topics and seminar leaders:

- Congress and the American System—Max M. Kampelman, Association Treasurer and Counsel.
- The Organization of Congress—Frederic N. Cleaveland, University of North Carolina.
- Representing and Informing the People: The House—Rep. William B. Widnall, R-New Jersey.
- External Pressures on Congress—Andrew Biemiller, Director, Department of Legislation, AFL-CIO.
- The Congressman and His Constituency— Kenneth G. Olson, Washington research and consulting firm.
- Representing and Informing the People: The Senate—Sen. Lee Metcalf, D-Montana.
- The Legislative Process: A Case Study—Nelson P. Build, Hamilton College.
- Central Legislative Clearance and Legislative Liaison—Col. Clyde M. Dillender, deputy director, Office of Legislative Liaison, Department of Defense; and Philip Sam Hughes director, Office of Legislative Reference, Bureau of the Budget.
- The Executive Side—Bradley H. Patterson, Jr., national security affairs advisor, Office of the Secretary, Department of the Treasury.
- Financial Policy Determination and the Appropriations Process—Ross P. Pope, professional staff members, House Committee on Appropriations.
- The Congressional Staff System—Charles L. Clapp, legislative assistant to Sen. Leverett Saltonstall; and Micah H. Naftalin, deputy staff director and counsel, House Select Committee on Government Research.
- Congress and the Courts—Rowland A. Egger, University of Virginia.
- Legislative-Executive Branch Relations— Ralph K. Huitt, University of Wisconsin.

The purpose of the Legislative Operations Roundtable project is to enhance the federal career executive's knowledge and understanding of executive-legislative relations through an examination of Congressional functions and processes. Participants are nominated for attendance by their respective agencies.

Congressional Fellowship Program—The Association in March announced 16 winners in the annual, national competition for Congressional Fellowship Awards. The recipients—eight political scientists, seven journalists, and one law school faculty member—will be brought to Washington for a year of work and study in the offices of Senators and Members of the House of Representatives.

Sponsored by the Association since 1953, the program gives outstanding young academicians and political journalists an opportunity to further their knowledge of the national legislative process. It is supported by a Ford Foundation grant.

The Fellows are scheduled to arrive in Washington in mid-November for a six-week orientation period. They begin working in Congressional offices of their choice about January 1, 1965, and the program ends on August 15, 1965.

#### Journalist winners are:

- Robert O. Blanchard, 30, Ph.D. candidate in mass communications, Syracuse University.
- Miss Geraldine A. Collier, 25, health and welfare reporter, Worcester (Mass.) Evening Gazette.
- John M. Cornman, 31, city editor, Daily Local News, West Chester, Pa.
- Henry L. Feuerzeig, 25, city hall reporter, Madison (Wisc.) Capital Times.
- Frederic J. Johnson, 27, northwest editor, Minot (N.D.) Daily News.
- Bruce C. Ladd, Jr., 28, associate editor, Paddock Publications, Inc., Arlington Heights,
- Garrett W. Ray, 28, news editor, Littleton Independent & Arapahoe Herald, Colorado.

#### Political science winners are:

- Miss Santa M. Algeo, 24, Ph.D. candidate, University of Michigan.
- Robert E. Cleary, 32, assistant professor, George Peabody College for Teachers, Nashville, Tenn.
- Eugene Eidenberg, 24, Ph.D. candidate, Northwestern University.
- Carl C. Hetrick, 27, Ph.D. candidate, University of Washington.
- Thomas Paul Jahnige, Ph.D. candidate, Claremont Graduate School, California.
- Roy D. Morey, 27, Ph.D. candidate, University of Arizona.
- Hoke L. Smith, 33, assistant professor, Hiram College, Ohio.
- Paul R. Tennant, 26, Ph.D. candidate, University of Chicago.

Law school faculty member winner is:

Harold S. Trimmer, Jr., 26, instructor of law, University of California, Los Angeles.

Alternates are:

Ken A. Bode, 25, Ph.D. candidate in political science, University of North Carolina.

Robert W. Cooke, 29, Associated Press, Los Angeles.

John P. Crecine, 25, Ph.D. candidate in industrial management, Carnegie Institute of Technology.

Ronald P. Richards, 30, lecturer, School of Journalism, Montana State University.

Stephen L. Wasby, 27, assistant professor of political science, Southeast Missouri State College, Cape Girardeau.

Congressional Staff Fellowships—Nine Congressional staff members were selected as recipients of the Association's 1964-65 Congressional Staff Fellowship awards announced in April.

This is the second year awards have been made in this program, supported by a grant from the Ford Foundation. The competition designed to encourage the further development of a highly professional staff system, is open to all professional House and Senate office and committee staff employees.

The winners were selected by a bipartisan House-Senate Advisory Committee, composed of Sens. Hubert Humphrey and Thomas Kuchel; Reps. Leslie Arends and Hale Boggs; and Claude Hawley, Associate Dean of Graduate Studies, City University of New York.

Recipients undertake study and research at the college or university of their choice for periods ranging up to one year. Winners of the 1964-65 awards are:

Joseph H. Macauley, 39, administrative assistant to Rep. Charles B. Hoeven, R-Iowa. John P. Carlson, 49, minority counsel, House Government Operations Committee.

John P. Baker, 34, professional staff member, House Ways and Means Committee.

John T. Calkins, 38, executive assistant, Rep. Howard W. Robison, R-New York.

Vic Reinemer, 40, executive secretary to Sen. Lee Metcalf, D-Mont.

ArDee Ames, 32, legislative assistant to Sen. Harrison Williams, D-New Jersey.

Jonathan Lindley, 32, professional staff member, Senate Banking and Currency Committee.

Mrs. Helen M. Scheirbeck, 28, professional staff member, Senate Constitutional Rights Subcommittee.

Stephen Strickland, 30, professional staff member, House Select Committee on Government Research.

Study of Congress—In mid-May, the Association sponsored the first in a series of conferences scheduled as part of the major Congressional research project announced last February. The Conference on the Study of Congress was chaired by Ralph K. Huitt, who is director of the group research effort made possible under a grant from the Carnegie Corporation of New York.

Invited to participate in the conference, held May 14-16, at Airlie House, Warrenton, Virginia were:

Holbert N. Carroll, University of Pittsburgh; Frederic N. Cleaveland, University of North Carolina; Charles Clapp, legislative assistant to Sen. Saltonstall; Wilder Crane, University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee; Milton C. Cummings, of The Brookings Institution; Richard F. Fenno, University of Rochester; Alan Fiellin, The City College of New York; Lewis A. Froman, Jr., University of Wisconsin; Charles Hyneman, Indiana University; Charles O. Jones, University of Arizona; Max M. Kampelman, Washington, D. C.; Theodore J. Lowi, Brookings; Duncan MacRae, Jr., University of Chicago; Harvey C. Mansfield, Ohio State University; Nicholas A. Masters, Pennsylvania State University; Warren E. Miller, University of Michigan; Samuel C. Patterson, State University of Iowa: Robert L. Peabody, Johns Hopkins University; Nelson W. Polsby, Wesleyan University; H. D. Price, Syracuse University; Randall B. Ripley, Brookings; James A. Robinson, Northwestern University; John Saloma, Massachusetts Institute of Technology; David B. Truman, Columbia; Raymond E. Wolfinger, Stanford University.

# PROFESSIONAL CONFERENCES

The seventh annual conference of the District of Columbia Political Science Association was held on December 14, 1963, at the George Washington University. The principal speakers, addressing themselves to the theme, "Public Policy and Its Problems," were: Laurin L. Henry, Brookings Institution; Richard M. Scammon,

Director, Bureau of the Census; William Prendergast, Republican National Committee; Representative Morris K. Udall, Democrat, Arizona; Daniel P. Moynihan, Assistant Secretary of Labor; Kurt London, George Washington University; Howard Penniman, Georgetown University; David Broder, The Washington Star; Jerry